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Bere Ferrers Parish Council
At a meeting of the F. & G. P. Committee held in the Council Chamber Bere Alston on Tuesday 23rd April 2013
Present            
                                      Mr. R. Piper                     Chairman



  Mrs. H. Boot-Handford   Chairman of Council
                 

  Mr M. Benson



  Mr. P. Dennis



  Mr. B. Lamb


 

  Mr. R. Leithall 
                                      Mrs H. Rogers
In Attendance




Mrs. D.M.A. Chapman, Reverend N. Law.

959.  Items of Urgent Business at the discretion of the Chairman.
     (1) Mr. Benson stated that the Community Plan Group’s aims are to publicise the plan with a presentation at the Carnival May Day at the school on Monday the 6th in the school field. Mr. Benson asked if Council would consider sponsoring a banner. After discussions Mr. Lamb proposed Council agreed to sponsor a banner up to the sum of £40, seconded by Mr. Dennis.
960.  Minutes of the meeting held on 19th March to deal with matters arising.     
   Matters Arising
  Minute 926 (1)     Mr. Lamb asked if there has been any reply from the stonemason regarding the moving 



of the step at Bere Ferrers War Memorial. The Clerk has spoken with him and he hopes 



to complete the work in the next month.
Minute 933
 Mr. Lamb asked if there has been any reply from PALS. The Clerk stated there has not been a reply. Mr. Benson has been speaking to the Practice Manager who stated that the Bere Alston surgery has a quarter of the patients that Tavistock have. Everyone should remember that the surgery nearly closed in a way we are lucky to have a surgery. There is still an issue with regards the telephone calls going to Tavistock. Mr. Benson stated that they need to keep all calls central.
Minute 936 (4)   
Pilgrim Drive Footpath to Fore Street - ownership of footpath. Mr. Dennis stated that if this path was not registered when the development was undertaken then Land Registry will not have any information.

Beregen Lease should have been reviewed in April, defer to May Mrs. Boot-Handford to review.    
961. Accounts for payment.
The Clerk presented the accounts for April in the sum of £2,516.13 Mr. Lamb proposed payment, seconded by Mr. Benson.
962. Financial Statements
The Clerk presented the financial statements for April also the end of year bank reconciliation and statements. After discussions Mrs. Boot-Handford suggested financing the Community Plan to get it up and running. Mrs. Boot-Handford proposed that a sum of £1,500 be allocated to the Community Plan, seconded by Mr. Lamb. A vote was taken 5 for 2 abstentions. 
Refer to Full Council for ideas on allocating the end of year balance. Mr. Benson proposed acceptance of the financial statement, seconded by Mrs. Rogers.
963. Toilet Cleaning and repairs.
 
Mrs. Boot-Handford gave a resume on the toilet cleaning schedule. Discussions were held and it was felt that the Clerk should consult with the workman, it was agreed that responsibility be allocated to Mrs.Boot-Handford to finalise the schedule.

The Clerk brought information on steam cleaners which will be needed for the twice yearly deep 


clean. It was agreed Mr. Lamb to find out from the’ Which’ site the best Steam Cleaner.
964. Cemetery Store-sort out and review.


Mr. Piper stated that the Clergy’s room is in a mess and needs a good clean out. Refer to Open Spaces (Recreation + Cemetery). There are three compost bins which need getting rid of, offer to allotment holders. Discussions were held, the Reverend Law brought to committee’s attention that there is no proper road way up to the store room. In three to four years’ time the area which he drives over will be used for burials. Mrs. Boot-Handford felt that there is a lot of consideration to be undertaken regarding changes that have been suggested to the compound. 
965.  Paying for Bere Ferrers Church Hall.
The only information the Clerk could find was that if the Council had suitable premises in the locality which it can use free of charge, meetings must be held there, they should not pay for hire of other rooms. The Reverend Law stated that the Council Chamber was not suitable for larger public meetings which meant there was a need to hire other premises. Refer to F. & G. P. to set a budget fund for the hire of other premises.
966. Footpath P3 Finances.
Mr. Piper reminded committee that this was brought forward as the Footpaths committee seem to have a large carry forward figure, and it was suggested that a portion of this be used to pay the workman’s wages. Mr. Leithall stated that Council has no statutory duty to maintain footpaths, although Council joined the Parish Paths Partnership in 1993. Mrs. Chapman has spoken with Ros Davies regarding the problems on Footpath 6 Ros stated that if the committee has the money then they can go ahead and do the work. Discussions took place.

967. Sign at Weir Quay and other notice boards.
This is regards the new notice board that has been placed in the car park at Weir Quay. The Council has been given permission to use a portion of it. Cost to be sought for the sign writer to put the Council’s name on this section of the board.
968.  Correspondence

1. W.D.B.C. Councillor Development Training
“Following the successful TAP Fund bid for Councillor Development Training we are now in the process of organising a programme for the next few months. We are very keen to ensure that we make this Training available to as many Councillors and Clerks as possible and I would therefore be grateful if you could answer the following questions:
· Would you prefer daytime or evening Courses?

One of the Courses we would like to offer will be IT Training and in order to ensure we provide the correct instructions the following information would be very helpful:

· How does your Parish currently use IT (E.g.: Emails, Accounts Etc.)?

· What IT Courses would you be interested in (E.g., Microsoft Word, Excel, Power point etc.)”?
2. Zurich Insurance Public Liability.

The question was will our Insurance Company cover Public Liability on the stone built bar-b-que at the Recreation Field Bere Ferrers. The reply from the insurance is as follows;

“Unfortunately, this is something we would not be keen to cover. We are concerned about potential burns and even food poisoning if the grill is not cleaned. I hope this will not cause too much of an issue for Council”.
Refer to Open Spaces also inform Mr. White the Treasurer of the Bere Ferrers Villagers Group.

3. W.D.B.C. Post Parish Training Session.
“Carla Chowings.Thanking Councillors for attending the training session. I felt this was a most constructive morning and am most encouraged by the positive feedback received from you.
Whilst the agenda for this meeting was set by me this time, future agendas should be set by us as a group. We did discuss a number of topic areas e.g. Enforcement, Neighbourhood Plan, Renewable Energy, Ecology, Sustainable Development. Given that there was much debate around the National Planning Policy Framework and Neighbourhood Planning there was a consensus that the next session should be about Neighbourhood Planning. I will be in touch with this meeting arrangement in the near future. I hope that this meeting will take place in early August. A special workshop on planning enforcement has been set up for 24th May 10.00am-1.00pm.please let me know if your councillors can attend.”
4. Jane Nash Thank You Card.
“Thank you for your good wishes, get well card and gardenia plant, which is still looking healthy. I am told it will take a few more weeks before I am fully recovered from pneumonia, but I am feeling a bit better every day so I am making steady progress. Best wishes Jane Nash.”                                                               
5. N.P.S. Group Allotments at Bere Ferrers and Bere Alston Tree Survey.
“I have now received the tree survey reports from Dartmoor Tree Surgeons for 2013 for the allotments in Bere Ferrers and Bere Alston.
The survey reports have revealed 5 trees in total on the allotment areas that require attention. I have enclosed a copy of the report for those trees for your information.
Two of the trees are apple trees and the survey report notes there is a bee hive under one of the trees. The County Council is responsible for trees on the allotments but I wanted to make you aware of the action required before I instruct contractors in case there would be any concern locally about removing these trees.
Please could you let me know within 14 days whether the Parish Council are happy for the works to continue? If the Parish Council wish for these trees to remain the responsibility for their safety would I’m afraid have to pass to the Parish Council.”
6. Western Power Distribution. Power cuts and improving the electric supply
Newsletter. “In this Newsletter you will find advice on what to do in the event of a power cut, information about our Priority Service Register for vulnerable customers and news on what we are doing to improve the electricity network. You will find more information on our website www.westernpower.co.uk 
7. Wildlife Trust. 2012 Glow-worm Survey Results in your area.

“Throughout the summer of 2012 Devon Wildlife Trust asked the people of Devon to send details of their sightings of glow-worms. Our aim was to obtain a more accurate picture of how this enchanting species was faring and to understand the factors affecting population decline.
We are writing to you today because some of these sightings have been reported from within your local parish. This is exciting news as it means that your parish already contains glow-worms and therefore habitats that are supportive to wildlife.

It is hugely important that we help this dwindling species to survive and we therefore enclose a copy of our glow-worm factsheet which offers guidance on how to help protect glow-worms in your local area.”

8. W.D.B.C. Low Cost Subsidised Loans for essential repairs. Poster.

“Subject to eligibility, West Devon Borough Council may be able to provide finance for essential repairs to homes.
The assistance is in the form of a low-cost subsidised loan, in partnership with Wessex Home Improvement Loans.”
9.W.D.B.C. Empty Properties.

“Thank you for informing me as to the property in Bedford Street, Bere Alston which you advised is seemingly empty. Our records show that this is classed as a second home and as such it is unlikely we would be able to take any further action, since it is not an empty property. However, I have sent an enquiry letter to the owners to enquire as to their intentions with regards to the property and also to offer help with bringing the property back into use. I will advise as to the outcome.”
“I am writing once again regarding another empty property you informed me about. I have been in touch with Devon County Council who are now largely responsible for this property. There are some legal issues with regard to selling the property which are in the process of being resolved. Unfortunately I am unable to give a timescale as to when the property will be ready to go on the market but the intention is to resolve the legal issues and put it on the market as soon as possible.
10.Bere Alston Carnival. Carnival Day.

“On behalf of Bere Alston Carnival Committee, I wish to inform you of the proposed

schedule for this years Carnival, Carnival week being from Saturday 4th May until Friday 9th May.
Carnival Week will commence with the traditional carnival procession on the 4th May. Weather permitting, the procession will start from the recreation field at The Down or in the case of bad weather, the procession will form along The Down before setting off along the usual route, back to the recreation field.
The participants will assemble at the recreation field for 1.00pm with a planned leaving time of 2.30pm. We would like the Parish Councils permission to use the recreation field during this time, and also use the pavilions for which arrangements will be made directly with the football club. All debris will be removed and the facilities left clean and tidy.

The police will be informed of our activities and we will seek their assistance with traffic control as in the past. As this is a moving event and there are no road closures, a road closure order will not need to be applied for from Devon County Council.

As in the past we will respect the wishes of the council to keep large vehicles and trailers away from the sensitive grass areas during wet weather.”

11. W.D.B.C. Administration of Southern Link Meetings.

“You may be aware that we are seeking a town/parish clerk to take over the administration of the Southern Link meetings, which currently take place quarterly.

We recently distributed a survey with regard to various aspects of the Link meetings and one of the questions asked was whether there were any clerks who would be interested in this role. We had one positive response but because the survey was anonymous we do not know who this was from.
Please find the attached document which gives information on the roles and responsibilities of the job, together with details of the honorarium paid. This position was successfully taken over by a parish clerk twelve months ago for the Eastern and Northern meetings.

Please let me know if you are interested in this rewarding position and/or would like further information.”


12. D.A.L.C. Training and Events Update.



“New Course dates listed. We have announced more course dates for Spring/Summer 2013.



Chairmanship Course. 
This introductory Course is ideal for any new chairman elected this year. Ideal for both council and committee chairman.

Dates:
· 20th May in Exeter

· 6th June in South Molton and

· 19th June in South Brent.

Course costs £25 + Vat per person and the session runs from 6.30pm-8.30pm.

Rural Affordable Housing Workshop.
As part of rural housing week we have arranged a workshop with the Devon Rural Housing Partnership who will be able to discuss everything to do with rural affordable housing.

The course is running on 11th June in Exeter, 6.30pm-8.30pm, and is £15 + Vat per person.

New Councillors Course. 

Our popular new councillors short course is perfect for newly elected councillors (in post less than12 months) and provides an excellent introduction to their roles and responsibilities.

Due to popular demand we have added 2 extra dates to the calendar – 17th September in Cullompton and 5th December in Exeter. More dates are on the website.


13. South Hams Council. Devon Cornwall & Isles of Scilly Local Resilience Forum.



“Clear Advantages to being prepared for any emergency.



A new video and leaflet to help people prepare for any emergency is being launched this 

week as part of a campaign by the Devon, Cornwall and Isles of Scilly Local Resilience forum (LRF). The LRF are encouraging people to take a few simple steps to ensure they are better prepared should an emergency occur.

Both the video and the leaflet encourage you to stay safe and have a CLEAR plan by following five easy steps;

· Check the radio, television, social media or internet for weather warnings and news that might warn you that an emergency situation is likely to occur.
· Keep a list of important numbers and details (like insurance policy numbers and prescriptions) to hand.

· Have an Emergency Bag prepared with items that would help you.

· Know how and when to Act, should the worst happen.

· This will all help you to recover better once the emergency has passed.

The video can be viewed online at http://bit.ly/LRFclr13

14. Cllr Mike Benson. Call for Articles – The Valley.

“A quick reminder for articles, news in brief, events and activities taking place within the area between the end of May and end of September for the summer issue of The Valley newsletter.


15. Mr. Bev Slaughter Mowing Contract.

Mrs. Boot-Handford has had an email from Mr. Slaughter regarding the grass mowing contract which has come to F. & G. P. after being through Full Council.


16. Cornish Mining and World Heritage.



Management Plan 2013-2018.


17. For Information.

DALC Newsletter.

Devon Senior Voice Everyone’s Tomorrow April newsletter.
There being no further business the Chairman thank members for attending and declared the meeting closed at 10.02pm.
Signed this 30th day of April 2013.
Chairman………………...
